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June 2, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This proposal responds to Motion 12099, adopted April 4, 2005, requesting the “preparation of a plan for consolidation of elections operations into a single facility, estimating the costs of consolidation and proposing a schedule for consolidation.” 

The Facilities Management Division (FMD) of the Department of Executive Services (DES) has performed a preliminary assessment of operational requirements and facility needs for a consolidated facility for the Elections Section (Elections) of the King County Records, Elections and Licensing Services (REALS) Division.  A potential site has been identified, which appears to meet King County’s operational needs for consolidation of Elections’ operations, as well as for core data center operations of the Information and Telecommunication Services Division (ITS).

The proposed site is located at 1130 Rainier Avenue, just minutes away from the downtown Courthouse Complex and the Elections Warehouse on Capital Hill.  It consists of an existing 60,000 square foot, 3-story building and an adjoining 140 car parking structure.  The acquisition would include two adjacent parcels, totaling 16,000 square feet, that would be used for parking in near term and be available longer term for additional facility expansion.  Preliminary evaluation of this site indicates that immediate redevelopment, combined with continued use of existing owned warehouse space, provides a flexible and cost effective facility solution for Elections.  The proposed site would allow for future development should operational experience and future warehouse space requirements support such a decision.  Securing the site with the interim development will minimize immediate incremental facility costs while providing a single location for all critical Elections’ operational functions.  In addition, this site with its highly developed technology infrastructure, will provide an excellent location for ITS Data Center operations that otherwise would be located in the New County Office Building (NCOB) at substantially higher cost.
As part of the First Quarter Omnibus Budget Ordinance, I requested and the County Council appropriated $70,000 for the purpose of preliminary evaluation and due diligence on potential sites that might meet Elections’ facility requirements.  The purpose of this current request is to move forward with thorough due diligence on the site to make a final determination on whether the site fully meets the County’s needs, and to confirm the preliminary economic analysis of the proposal.  Specifically, I am at this time requesting an appropriation of  $677,000 to secure the site for this phase of the site evaluation, and to expeditiously proceed with completing due diligence and related programming and planning for the recommended site.  The requested appropriation will also allow staff to proceed with necessary redevelopment of the site to support Elections and ITS requirements. 

This supplemental request is predicated on all expenditures and obligations through the end of calendar year 2005.  Should the County proceed with the purchase and redevelopment, permanent financing will be in place at the beginning of 2006.  Future legislative transmittals will request both expenditure authority and authority to enter into a lease and/or acquisition arrangement or other permanent financing to secure the site for the County by the end of the year.  It is currently envisioned that the financing for this project will be structured according to Section 63-20 of the Internal Revenue Code, which allows for a financing and lease structure similar to the King Street Center, the Patricia Bracelin Steel Building, and the NCOB.  Other financing options will be evaluated prior to transmittal of future legislative requests.  These current year expenditures would be reimbursed by permanent financing.  

Background

The search for a consolidated elections site has been underway since 2003.  It was clear at that time that a consolidated site would be superior for elections operations than the current, decentralized approach.  A real estate consulting firm was retained to perform a market search for potential sites.  Several sites were evaluated during this process.  However in every case the site either did not meet Elections’ needs or was sold quickly on the market.  Given the budget appropriation process it was not possible for FMD staff to pursue acquisition.

The search for a consolidated site has been fast-tracked to address facility issues identified in evaluation of the most recent gubernatorial election.  Many of these concerns are facility related, and could be resolved with a consolidated administrative and processing facility.   

In addition to the addressing the facility requirements of Elections, there is a need to resolve siting issues related to the ITS Data Center.  This issue was highlighted in legislative transmittals related to the NCOB.  The existing ITS lease in the City of Seattle’s Seattle Municipal Tower expires March 30, 2007.  This proposal allows an orderly transition of ITS functions from leased space to County-owned space.  Under this proposal, the ITS Data Center will be relocated to the proposed 1130 Rainier Building; the remainder of ITS functions will be relocated into the NCOB in early 2007.  In selecting this 2-site location alternative rather than full relocation to NCOB, FMD staff estimated the effective savings of about $1.9 million.

Fulfillment of Elections Mandates

I believe that my request, and approval by the Metropolitan King County Council provides assurances to our citizens through action that King County’s elected officials are fully committed to providing the necessary facilities to support and effective and efficient elections process while providing a very cost effective solution to King County Data Center infrastructure requirements by purchasing a very adaptable technology building.  It addresses those Elections facility items as noted in Council Motion 12099.  

Specifically, this proposed facility plan accommodates the following provisions of Council motion 12099; addressing Elections reform 

1) Part A, subparagraph 1, Evaluate Training needs ……

This proposal includes space and infrastructure identified in the elections program for Training of permanent and temporary elections staff.

2) Part A, subparagraph 2, Prepare a space plan …

This proposal provides a facility plan and estimated costs to support consolidated Election administration and Mail ballot processing operations.

3) Part A, subparagraph 5, Mail Election ……

In order to comply with this provision, mail ballot processing capacity is required.  This proposal provides a facility capable of implementing an all-mail election and will facilitate compliance with the approved council motion.

Several outside reviews of King County Elections’ operations have addressed the need for improved and/or consolidated facilities.  In its comprehensive review of King County Elections in 2003, the Secretary of State’s office made repeated observations and recommendations regarding the facilities used for administering elections.  Following are quotations directly from the report:


“The elections division needs more and better quality workspace.  Staffing levels are not 

adequate for a county of their size.  Both require a larger budget.”


“While the reviewer acknowledges that currently the elections division may not have the

resources they need to change their facility and procedures to enable them to more efficiently process mail ballots.”

“...their absentee ballot process could be greatly improved by redesigning their work area at MBOS...Because of poorly placed walls, some areas are crowded and disorganized, while other areas have wasted space.”

Similarly, the Council’s independently hired professional elections consultant, Ellen Hansen, recommended in her final report on the County’s absentee ballot process, that the County “secure additional space in the warehouse next door to MBOS and redesign layout for greater efficiency.” (MBOS is an abbreviation for Mail Ballot Operations Satellite, which is the currently leased warehouse facility in the Georgetown area.)

Finally, the Council-appointed King County Citizens’ Election Oversight Committee addressed this issue with even more specificity in its May 2004 comprehensive report.  The following references come directly from that report:


Physical Plant – “King County should reorganize and consolidate key parts of its elections operations in order to reduce the potential for errors and to gain efficiencies.  Specifically, all ballot processing should occur in a single facility that includes appropriate resources for materials handling, security, observation and basic comfort of election workers.  Such a “permanent” facility should be able to accommodate election data processing more efficiently and securely as well.”

“The physical facilities used by the Elections Section impose significant limitations, costs and inefficiencies on its operations.  Centralizing elections in a single location reduces inefficiencies and the potential for errors.”

The proposed 1130 Rainier site recommendation would provide sufficient capacity for development of a future warehouse, similar to the existing capacity of the owned Elections warehouse space (approximately 22,000 square feet).  This added future cost, should this be desired at some later date, would be in the likely range of $6 to $7 million dollars.  This proposal provides the prospect for completing all necessary redevelopment for Elections and ITS with Elections being fully operational at that site by mid-year 2006 and the County’s data center being fully moved by 2007.  

Operational Requirements

Approximately 66,000 square feet are required to serve the forecast operational needs of Elections over the next 10 years, allocated approximately to 63 percent office and the remainder warehouse.  The proposed configuration of approximately 24,000 square feet dedicated to warehouse-type space and 42,000 square feet dedicated to office and ballot processing appears to cover most any operational outcome. 

This proposal includes relocation of REALS Division Administration and Election Operations offices, currently located on the 5th floor of the King County Administration Building, to the 1130 Rainier site.  This proposal would provide an immediate 44,000 square feet for office and ballot processing at this site with an additional off-site warehousing, with a small office space, at the current Yesler/Fir location.  (It is important to note that should Vote by Mail be implemented for all elections, warehouse requirements could be reduced by as much as 15,000 square feet should the requirement for polling stations be eliminated).  The proposal would provide a substantial increase in current parking capacity.  The current parking at Yesler/Fir would remain.  The new site has approximately 140 existing structured parking spaces and the 2 additional parcels, reserved for future development depending upon the outcome of state elections legislation and future requirements, would be available immediately for approximately 50 surface parking spaces. 

Preliminary Site Plan

The site currently provides 60,000 square feet of office space that includes 16,000 square feet of a highly upgraded data center.  It also includes structured parking for approximately 140 cars.

Attachment B provides concept drawings of the proposed site.  Following is a description of the site modifications necessary to address the operational requirements 

· Expanded Parking:  Elections has identified a need for increased parking spaces, particularly during peak operational periods.  While the staffing at the 2 existing locations would be as little as 52, during the lowest period, it would peak to over 425 employees with an average of about 210 employees.  The 1130 Rainier site, as currently configured, provides for 140 spaces with an additional 50 spaces available from the two additional parcels, plus approximately 30 spaces on street right-of-way, available for temporary peak period use.  

· Warehouse Capacity:  The intermediate plan is to continue to use the existing warehouse at Yesler/Fir but not renew the existing lease at 1st Avenue South (MBOS), which expires May 31, 2006. 

· Data Center:  The 1130 Rainier Building contains a highly sophisticated data center.  A previous tenant was an information technology company, and invested approximately $10 million into the facility.  This proposal would allocate the 1130 Rainier data center area, approximately 16,000 square feet, to the King County ITS Data Center.  (All other ITS functions currently in the Seattle Municipal Tower will be re-located to the NCOB.)  The recommendation to move the ITS Data Center to the 1130 Rainier Building, rather than the NCOB is based on cost.  It would be more costly to move the Data Center into the NCOB than to move the Data Center into the 1130 Rainier Building.  The estimated savings associated with this proposal is about $1.9 million, taking all known factors into consideration.

Some upgrades and modifications will be required to the 1130 Rainier Building for this building to fully meet King County’s data center needs.  Calculated in the cost comparison noted above, the estimated cost of these modifications is $2.2 million, including the cost of running fiber and to install hookups to tie the 1130 Rainier Building into King County’s fiber network is estimated at slightly over $500,000.  The NCOB has lower costs in this aspect since fiber infrastructure is already present in the downtown campus area.  Even taking the facility improvement and fiber infrastructure costs into consideration, the estimated savings associated with moving the ITS Data Center to the 1130 Rainier Building is about $1.9 million. 

It is important to note that currently under review are a series of additional items that would add as much as $2.0 million to ITS costs in 2006 to accomplish the planning and movement of the data center equipment to a new facility.  These additional costs, as necessary, would be similar at either location.  Consequently, this review can occur simultaneously with moving forward on planning at this site and decided in the 2006 budget.

Cost Estimates and Financing Strategy

The proposed site includes the 1130 Rainer Building parcel, plus two adjacent parcels to be used for Elections parking.  Upon completion of thorough due diligence, should King County decide to go forward, a non-refundable deposit of $250,000 would be required; this deposit will be applied toward the combined purchase price of $15,325,000 for all three parcels.  (The price of the 1130 Rainier Building is about $13.7 million; the other two parcels are priced at a total of $1.6 million.)  The fully delivered price, including the cost of redevelopment, is estimated to be $21,139,000 and with interim financing and transaction costs, approximately $22,800,000.

The FMD staff has identified the components of the proforma that relate to the estimated expenditure amounts prior to the end of the year; estimates have also been included based upon assumptions regarding the final leasing structure with resultant financing proceeds.  (These amounts that total $747,100 are reduced by the $70,000 previously appropriated in developing this request for $677,000.  Lease financing costs over a 20-year term are estimated at approximately $1,780,000 annually, allocated between Elections and ITS based on space utilization.  Assuming ITS on floor 1, and Elections on Floors 2 and 3, the proforma would appear as follows:
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 Requested 2005 

Current Estimate

Authorizations

Elections %

Elections

ITS

Purchase

Price of 1130 Rainier Building

13,725,000

           

 

250,000

            

 

deposits

Additional Property

1,600,000

             

 

Due Diligence

100,000

                

 

100,000

            

 

Other Acquisition Costs

49,000

                  

 

49,000

              

 

total Purchase

15,474,000

           

 

62.0%

9,593,880

       

 

5,880,120

    

 

Architectural and Engineering

116,000

                

 

72,000

              

 

71,920

            

 

44,080

         

 

Construction

642,000

                

 

9,100

                

 

permits

642,000

          

 

Tenant Improvements

3,785,000

             

 

39,000

              

 

prelim A/E

1,299,805

       

 

2,485,195

    

 

Estimated Development

4,543,000

             

 

2,013,725

       

 

2,529,275

    

 

Legal & Accounting

25,000

                          

 

17,000

              

 

Builder's risk insurance

15,000

                          

 

Other

25,000

                          

 

Subtotal

65,000

                  

 

58.0%

37,693

            

 

27,307

         

 

Developer Overhead and Fee

552,000

                

 

70,000

              

 

 earned overhead

320,098

          

 

231,902

       

 

Project Contingency

287,000

                

 

166,428

          

 

120,572

       

 

839,000

                

 

 KC including contingency

218,000

                

 

141,000

            

 

pre construction

126,415

          

 

91,585

         

 

Estimated Total Cost Project

$21,139,000

$747,100

$12,258,239

$8,880,761

63-20 Estimated Delivery Expenses and Interim financing

1,672,000

             

 

969,750

          

 

702,558

       

 

Total Project Budget

$22,811,000

$13,227,989

$9,583,319

58%

42%

Annual payment

1,779,000

             

 

1,032,000

       

 

748,000

       

 

years

20

20

20

annual rate

4.75%

4.75%

4.75%

SF

44,000

           

 

16,000

        

 

per SF

$23.45

$46.75

The estimated finance and delivery costs assume the transaction will move forward according to Section 63-20 of 

the Internal Revenue Code.  If a different approach is ultimately recommended, these cost estimates will be 

adjusted accordingly. 


Project Funding

While the allocation of costs between Elections and ITS will be a function of final space allocation, staff have produced a preliminary proforma allocation based on 16,000 square feet for ITS with the remaining two upper floors of Elections.  The additional property is allocated to Elections for future expansion.  The allocation of costs would as described earlier in the proforma chart and total approximately 58 & 42 % respectively to Elections and ITS.  

The Elections annual costs are as follows:

Current facility costs include the lease of the 1st Avenue South Warehouse (Mail Ballot Operations Satellite), the owned Yesler/Fir warehouse, and the space occupied in the King County Administration Building.  As a matter of current budget policy, the charges for owned space are not included in any reimbursement calculations.  Consequently, only the warehouse lease of approximately $99,000 is subject to the determination of the costs of Elections, reimbursable approximately 55% by non-county jurisdictions.  This is described as follows:

[image: image2.wmf]Elections Capital Cost Recovery

even year election reimbursement of expenses

40%

odd year election reimbursement of expenses

70%

Average election reimbursement

55%

Total

CX

Other Jurisdictions

Comment

Total Current Budget

99,101

44,595

              

 

54,506

                 

 

Only leases budgeted; 55% other

Total Current Cost

454,283

         

 

399,777

            

 

54,506

                 

 

Only leases budgeted; 55% other

Warehouse Lease

99,101

           

 

44,595

              

 

54,506

                 

 

Owned Fir Warehouse

143,808

         

 

143,808

            

 

Owned KC Admin

211,374

         

 

211,374

            

 


In looking at the 1130 Rainier Building purchase economics, the annual payment fixed for 20 years.  Therefore, in making comparison to current costs, these current budget values have been converted to 20 fixed payment equivalents.  The resulting numbers, given the current reimbursement methodology, are given below:
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CX

Other Jurisdictions

Comment

20 Year Fixed Payment Equivalent

652,118

         

 

585,271

            

 

66,847

                 

 

Only leases budgeted; 55% other

Warehouse Lease

121,539

54,693

              

 

66,847

                 

 

Owned Fir Warehouse

176,369

         

 

176,369

            

 

Owned KC Admin

354,210

         

 

354,210

            

 


And the 1130 Rainier Building proposal, which would eliminate the 1st Avenue South Lease, keep the owned Yesler/Fir warehouse, and require the 20-year 1130 Rainier site payments, would be as follows:
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Total

20 Year Fixed Payment Equivalent

1,208,369

      

 

1130 Rainier Lease

1,032,000

      

 

Owned Fir Warehouse

176,369

         

 

Economic Cost Increase

556,251

         

 


This additional cost of approximately $556,000 could be financed in a variety of ways including (note the CX impact):
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Total

CX

Other Jurisdictions

Policy Choices:

Building capital costs included in reimbursement formula

556,251

         

 

(41,505)

             

 

597,756

               

 

Use standard reimbursement formula

Maintain current budgeting, 1130 Rainier 100% CX

556,251

         

 

623,097

            

 

(66,847)

                

 

Exclude capital facility costs

Maintain current payment level

556,251

         

 

556,251

            

 

-

                       

 

Include 1130 Rainier Lease only

556,251

         

 

55,497

              

 

500,753

               

 

Exclude owned warehouse capital charge


The cost of ITS space will increase because in the process of moving from the Seattle Municipal Tower the data center operations infrastructure is substantially upgraded.  The comparative cost analysis concluded that the move for ITS general office functions to the NCOB would be cost effective (this was part of the entire lease versus own proforma for the NCOB); the analysis of costs also determined that the cost of moving into the 1130 Rainier Building is approximately $1.9 million (20%) less expensive than the NCOB full move alternative.  The respective Elections and ITS annual fixed facility lease charges would be $1,032,000 and $748,000 (plus any additional 2006 determined one-time costs) per the preliminary proforma cost and space allocations.
Proposed Legislation

Enclosed for your consideration is legislation that would appropriate this additional $677,000, authorizing the DES Facilities Management Division to invest in elections/ITS facility.  Should due diligence and further planning continue to support our preliminary findings that this is a cost effective facilities solution, I will be transmitting a legislative package containing a Project Lease Agreement and the Development Agreement so the lease/acquisition financing can proceed. 

Thank you in advance for your review of the enclosed documents and your consideration of the proposed motion.  For questions regarding the proposed real estate transaction and capital projects, please feel free to call Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0631.  My staff will be happy to provide briefings as needed to respond to your questions or concerns.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff 

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director

  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Sally Bagshaw, Chief Civil Deputy, Office of the Prosecuting Attorney


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES


Dean Logan, Director, Records, Elections, and Licensing Services Division, DES


Kevin Kearns, Director, Information Telecommunications Services Division, DES

